

INCORPORATED 1716

10 BUNKER HILL AVENUE • STRATHAM NH 03885

VOICE (603) 772-7391 • FAX (603) 775-0517

MEMORANDUM

TO: Michael Houghton, Select Board Chair

Allison Knab, Select Board Vice Chair

Joe Anderson, Select Board

FROM: David Moore, Town Administrator

DATE: April 29, 2022

RE: Select Board Agenda and Materials for the May 2nd Regular Meeting

Please allow this memorandum to serve as a guide to the Select Board Meeting agenda for May 2, 2022.

III. Consideration of Minutes – April 18, 2022

The minutes from your meeting on April 18, 2022 are included in your packet for your review and consideration for acceptance at your meeting.

- IV. Treasurer Report (second meeting of the month)
- V. Department Reports & Presentations
 - A. Police Department Police Chief Anthony King
- VI. Correspondence
- VII. Public Comment
- VIII. Public Hearings, Ordinances and/or Resolutions
- IX. Discussion of Monthly Reports (second meeting of the Month)

The Select Board reserves the right to take up business in any order deemed appropriate by the Chair. A motion to enter Non-Public Session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 may occur at any time during the meeting. Submission of items to be placed on the Agenda must be to the Town Administrator by 4 pm the Wednesday before the scheduled meeting.

1716

TOWN OF STRATHAM

INCORPORATED 1716

10 BUNKER HILL AVENUE • STRATHAM NH 03885

VOICE (603) 772-7391 • FAX (603) 775-0517

- X. New Business and Action Items
 - A. Police Department Recruitment, Retention and Department Structure Discussion (action under this item may take place under Departmental report)
- XI. Town Administrator Report

I will present developments associated with open items and other business of the Town. If any Board member has a specific request of an item I cover at the meeting, I welcome hearing from you at any time.

- XII. Informational Items
 - A. 2022 Goals Update Status Update through April 29, 2022
- XIII. Reservations, Event Requests & Permits
- XIV. Review of Recent or Upcoming Board & Commissions Agendas
- XV. Boards and Commissions Nominations & Appointments
 - A. Appointments for consideration:
 - a. John Kunowski Planning Board
 - b. Alex Dardinski Heritage District Advisory Committee (3-year term)
 - B. Appointments to be voted on:
 - a. Nate Merrill Renomination to Exeter-Squamscot River Local Advisory Committee
- XVI. Miscellaneous & Old Business
- XVII. Adjournment



INCORPORATED 1716

10 BUNKER HILL AVENUE • STRATHAM NH 03885

VOICE (603) 772-7391 • FAX (603) 775-0517

SELECT BOARD AGENDA MAY 2, 2022 7:00 P.M.

Hutton Room, Stratham Municipal Center 10 Bunker Hill Avenue, Stratham, NH 03885

This meeting of the Select Board will be held in the Hutton Room of the Stratham Municipal Center

The public may access this meeting at the date and time above using this conference call information. Please dial the conference number (877) 205 7349 and input 2254 when prompted for a user pin/code.

If at any time during the meeting you have difficulty hearing the proceedings, please e-mail dmoore@strathamnh.gov.

To access materials related to this meeting, please see this link: https://www.strathamnh.gov/select-board

- Call to order
- II. Roll Call
- III. Consideration of Minutes April 18, 2022
- IV. Treasurer Report (second meeting of the month)
- V. Department Reports & PresentationsA. Chief Anthony King Police Department
- VI. Correspondence
- VII. Public Comment
- VIII. Public Hearings, Ordinances and/or Resolutions
- IX. Discussion of Monthly Reports (second meeting of the Month)

The Select Board reserves the right to take up business in any order deemed appropriate by the Chair. A motion to enter Non-Public Session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 may occur at any time during the meeting. Submission of items to be placed on the Agenda must be to the Town Administrator by 4 pm the Wednesday before the scheduled meeting.

1716

TOWN OF STRATHAM

INCORPORATED 1716

10 BUNKER HILL AVENUE • STRATHAM NH 03885

VOICE (603) 772-7391 • FAX (603) 775-0517

					_
Χ.	NOW	Ducinace	ากฝ	A ction	Itama
Λ.	INCW	Business	anu	ACLIOIT	1161113

- A. Police Department Recruitment, Retention and Department Structure (action under this item may take place under Departmental report)
- XI. Town Administrator Report
- XII. Informational Items
 - A. 2022 Goals Update Status update through April 29, 2022
- XIII. Reservations, Event Requests & Permits
- XIV. Review of Recent or Upcoming Board & Commissions Agendas
- XV. Boards and Commissions Nominations & Appointments
 - A. Appointments for consideration:
 - John Kunowski Planning Board
 - Alex Dardinski Heritage District Advisory Committee (3 year term)
 - B. Appointments to be voted on:
 - Nate Merrill Re-nomination to Exeter-Squamscott River Local Advisory Committee
- XVI. Miscellaneous & Old Business
 - A. PFAS in Town Center
 - B. Open Items Tracking
- XVII. Adjournment

MINUTES OF THE APRIL 18, 2022 SELECT BOARD MEETING

Meeting held in the Hutton Room at the Stratham Municipal Center

MEMBERS PRESENT: Board Members Chair Mike Houghton, Vice Chair Allison Knab, Joe Anderson

ALSO PRESENT: Town Administrator David Moore, Finance Administrator Christiane McAllister, Town Planner Mark Connors

At 7:00 pm Mr. Houghton opened the regular meeting.

Mr. Anderson motioned to accept the minutes from the April 4, 2022 Select Board meeting. Mr. Houghton seconded the motion. Ms. Knab was absent from that meeting and therefore abstained. Motion passed.

Mr. Houghton called attention to the Treasurer Report and related reports. Ms. McAllister explained that from today on, three financial reports will be presented monthly. One is a statement of position (balance sheet), another report will give revenues to date, and there will also be a six page report of expenditures to date.

Mr. Houghton recognized Town Planner Mark Connors to give his department report. Mr. Connors thanked Town Clerk Deborah Bakie for allowing Town Clerk Administrator Tara Madden to step in to assist while they search for a replacement for CEO/BI Coordinator Denise Lemire. He explained how they were handling the transition. Ms. Knab inquired about the other opening in the land use department. Mr. Connors said the Planning Project Assistant position would be posted tomorrow. Mr. Moore stated that interviews would be on a rolling basis and are planned to being ASAP for the Coordinator role.

Mr. Connors reported that he and Mr. Moore met with the Town of Exeter to discuss expansion of nearby water and sewer services to the property at Stoney Brook Lane. The Board discussed the potential for developing housing that is likely to be affordable to people earning moderate incomes.

Next, Mr. Connors reported on the status of the Community College property. The owner must address code enforcement issues if the building were to stay. The owners have also submitted a project to the Planning Board which is more in line with our zoning than their previous submittal. The group discussed if the existing structure would be razed. Mr. Connors explained that zoning guidelines call for a village concept. The State is providing incentives to demolish old existing structures to provide more room for housing. We feel this would be a good option for them and will assist them in applying for the grant. If they want to keep the building, it would be expensive for the owner to bring the building up to code.

Mr. Connors said that because available land is dwindling in Stratham, an increasing number of requests are coming in to purchase landlocked parcels. It is very difficult to develop on land without frontage. We are looking into grants to fund the purchase of some of these parcels, especially those in relation to Stratham Hill Park.

Conversation turned to the Rt. 33 Legacy Committee. No one has committed to being the Planning Board rep. They discussed, in general, who might be on the committee. The Heritage Commission has made Jeff Hyland their appointee on the Committee. They are working on an article for Stratham Magazine that shares the story of the new zoning and the process followed.

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Houghton turned the conversation to 2022 goals. Mr. Moore has reviewed the goals with each department head. Ms. McAllister has several goals that she'd like to implement over the next few months. Mr. Houghton noted the Police Dept. goals have begun to be implemented and anticipates a new set of goals from them. Mr. Houghton would like to discuss goals more frequently, perhaps once a month. These goals become part of performance results. Mr. Moore indicated he would be happy to ensure a review of the goals and statuses once a month.

Mr. Moore reported that he has revised the Naming Policy, which was included in their packet, in accordance with previous Select Board discussions. Ms. Knab motioned to adopt the revised Naming Policy. Mr. Houghton seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

Mr. Houghton turned to the agenda item Wage Adjustment at the Fire Dept. Former Fire Chief Matt Larrabee recommended increasing the pay rate of single and dual certified fire dept. members to maintain competitiveness with surrounding communities. After doing research, he found Stratham's pay rate to be below that of surrounding communities. He accounted for the increase in the budget that was voted on at Town Meeting. Mr. Moore is seeking approval from the Board to make the wage adjustments. The Board observed that, even with the increase, the dual certification rate continues to be lower than surrounding communities. Ms. McAllister said that there is room in the budget to accommodate additional increases. The Board vowed continued support and cooperation with the department. Mr. Houghton hopes to have a broader strategic discussion with the department. Mr. Anderson moved to approve the single and dual certification wage rates for 2022 as recommended by the Fire Chief effective with the first payroll in May. Ms. Knab seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

The Board signed the deed waivers as recommended by Town Clerk / Tax Collector Deborah Bakie.

Mr. Houghton called attention to the agenda item, Park Signage Discussion. Mr. Moore said that on Wednesday various representatives from three constituencies will meet for a big picture discussion at signage in the Park and the various proposals related to signage that are in the near future.

RESERVATIONS

Ms. Knab motioned to approve the road closures for the Stratham Memorial School's Wellness Walk on May 11th. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

After confirming Police Chief King's consent, Ms. Knab motioned to approve the Granite State Quest bicycle fundraiser on July 9th. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

Ms. Knab motioned to approve the Port City Amateur Radio Club request to use the top of Stratham Hill Park on June 24 - 26, 2022. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

Ms. Knab motioned to approve the Seacoast Parkinson Support Group's request to use the 4-H Pavilion on May 5th and to waive the fee. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

Discussion ensued regarding the request of Core Physicians to use the Front Pavilion and have the fee waived. In accordance with town policy, they have requested a waiver of the fee and submitted their 501c3 letter. Ms. Knab motioned to let Core Physicians use the Front Pavilion on and waive the fee. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor. The board decided to review the policy at a future meeting.

Mr. Moore read details on two raffle permits requests which were submitted. Mr. Anderson motioned to approve the raffle permit request from Acorn School as described. Ms. Knab seconded the request. All voted in favor. Ms. Knab motioned to approve the raffle permit request from the NHSPCA, with a drawing on June 8, 2022. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

APPOINTMENTS

Mr. Anderson motioned to reappoint Tom House to the Planning Board for a 3 year term through 2025. Ms. Knab seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Moore reported that we will be posting the Planning Project Assistant position soon. We have received two applicants for the Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer Coordinator position so far. We have a candidate coming in on Wednesday for an interview for the open DPW position.

Staff recognitions – DPW Foreman Al Williams will be retiring at the end of the month. He has requested no festivities. There will be a retirement luncheon for Officer Chuck Law on Friday. Mr. Moore reminded the Board of its desire to recognize Matt Larrabee for his service as fire chief for the past few years. He will discuss with Chief Denton and bring recommendations back to the board.

Mr. Moore reported that pavilion rentals at the park are increasing to pre-pandemic levels. There has been good coordination between DPW Director Nate Mears and Parks & Recreation Director Seth Hickey. With the increase in activity, there is a need to step up the maintenance of the bathrooms at the park and he, Mr. Mears and Mr. Hickey are exploring options for using existing staff resources.

Mr. Moore reported that the language for the plaque for the Smyk property has been drafted and is being reviewed. The Town staff is seeing to this deed requirement on behalf of the Smyk estate executors in California who have accepted the assistance and confirmed they will fund the costs.

Mr. Moore reported that the DPW Director has requested a "floating" cell phone be issued to the Department to facilitate rotating 24-hour response by additional staff. Mr. Moore reported Mr. Mears is developing a policy for the use and coverage for receiving direct calls from dispatch and other sources. The Board was supportive of this plan.

In response to a status update from Mr. Houghton on PFAS, Mr. Moore said that regular testing is ongoing. We have applied for grant funds. A decision must be made regarding how the town will handle those that installed their own filtration systems prior to the Town's program. We continue to work with Underwood Engineers who are working at state level as to how to respond to contaminated water issues and to apply the new funds that are coming through.

Ms. Knab raised the issue of the mask requirement in the town offices. Discussed ensued. It was decided to take down the signs saying masks are recommended.

At 8:25 pm Mr. Houghton motioned to go into a non-public session to discuss various matters in accordance with RSA 91-A:3, II(a)(b)(c)and(d). Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. Roll call: Houghton-Yes; Knab-Yes; Anderson-Yes

At 9:59 pm Mr. Houghton motioned to come out of non-public session and seal the minutes noting that failure to do so may render a proposed action ineffective. Mr. Anderson seconded the motion. All voted in favor. Additional items were signed.

At 10:01 pm Mr. Houghton motioned to adjourn. Ms. Knab seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Richard Recording Secretary



LOCAL RIVER MANAGEMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE NOMINEE FORM



New Hampshire Rivers Management and Protection Program

RSA 483:8-a

Please complete both sides of this form and email to riversprogram@des.nh.gov. Please type "NOMINEE FORM" and nominee's name in the subject line. Forms can also be sent by mail to: Rivers Coordinator, NHDES, 29 Hazen Drive, P.O. Box 95, Concord, NH 03302-0095. For questions please contact the Rivers Coordinator at 271-2959.

Nominee Information						
Nominee Name: Nathan Merrill			Date: April 28, 2022			
Street Address: 73R College Road, P	.O. Box 176					
Town: Stratham			Zip Code: 03885			
Phone (home): 778-3040 Phone (cell): 770-7		713	Phone (work): 770-7713			
Email: njmerrill@comcast.net						
Nomination Information						
Type of Appointment -	New Appointme	ent	X Reappointment			
River Name: Exeter-Squamscott						
Type of Representation - Municipality: Tow		of Stratham	Other:			
Please state your interest(s) in servi	ng on the Local River I	Management Adv	isory Committee:			
X Local Government	X Conservation		X Agriculture			
X Business	X Recreation		X Riparian Landowners			
X Other, please specify: I own a large farm with one mile of Squamscott River frontage.						
Board of Selectmen or Authorized	J Signature(s) – REQ	QUIRED (e-signat	ure acceptable)			
Name:		Title:				
Name:		Title:				
Name:		Title:				
Note: By statute, the New Hampshir Management Advisory Committee (I	LAC) members for each	ch Designated Rive	er from nominees submitted by the			

(603) 271-2959 riversprogram@des.nh.gov PO Box 95, Concord, NH 03302-0095 www.des.nh.gov

Additional Information

Please include a short description of your relevant background knowledge of local river-related issues or general river management and protection:					
I have served on ESRLAC for many years, and would like to continue representing the Town of Stratham on the					
committee. I would also like to continue to be a voice for agriculture and farmers in the watershed in ESRLAC					
<u>discussions.</u>					
Most Local Advisory Committees engage in a variety of activities. Reviewing those activities listed below, please check those that are of most interest to you:					
☐ Grant Writing X☐ Public ☐ Committee Administration					
☐ Event Organization☐ Public RelationsX☐ Management Plan Preparation/Implementation					
Other, please specify:					
Most Local Advisory Committees meet monthly. In some cases they may meet more frequently to complete specific tasks, while in other cases your attendance may not be required at all meetings. Please check one of the boxes below to indicate your availability to attend regularly scheduled meetings:					
X I can attend monthly meetings on most weeknights					
I can attend monthly meetings only if scheduled on a specific weeknight					
☐ I can only attend a limited number of monthly meetings					
I cannot attend monthly meetings, but am willing to complete tasks on behalf of the Committee					
For NHDES Office Use Only					
LAC Member List and Contacts Database updated (date):					
LAC Chair and Nominee have been contacted regarding nomination on (date):					
RMPP Staff recommends appointment to the Rivers Management Advisory Committee -					
Approve RMPP staff: Date:					
Appointment confirmation sent to municipality and LAC Chair on (date):					
Appointment letter and information packet sent on (date):					

(603) 271-2959 riversprogram@des.nh.gov PO Box 95, Concord, NH 03302-0095 www.des.nh.gov



Incorporated 1716
10 Bunker Hill Avenue • Stratham, NH 03885
Voice (603) 772-7391 • Fax (603) 775-0517 • www.strathamnh.gov

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT APPLICATION

Heritage Commission	Zoning Board of Adjustment			
Planning Board	Public Works Commission			
Conservation Commission	Recreation Commission			
Stratham Fair Committee	Energy Commission			
Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee	Rockingham Planning Commission			
Pedestrian & Cyclist Advocacy Committee	X Other Route 33 Legacy Committee			
Alexander Dardinski	6037776485			
Applicant Name (print)	Phone #			
3 Chase Lane	Alexdardinski@gmail.com			
Address	Email			
Registered Voter of Stratham? X YES NO	Number of Years as a Resident 2.75			
I would like to be considered by the Select Board for apcommittee indicated above because:	ppointment to a town/board/commission/			
I was on the original Route 33 ad hoc committee and	live in a historic home that would be			
impacted by this new zoning. I plan to restore our his	storic barn in the coming years.			
Additionally I have applied for a NH RSA 79-D preser	vation easement on our barn.			
I feel the following experience and background qualifies me for this position: In addition to my role on the original Route 33 ad hoc committee, I have a professional				
degree in Architecture and experience restoring historia	ric properties.			
	April 13th 2022			
Signature of Applicant	Date			



Incorporated 1716
10 Bunker Hill Avenue • Stratham, NH 03885
Voice (603) 772-7391 • Fax (603) 775-0517 • www.strathamnh.gov

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT APPLICATION

Heritage Commission	Zoning Board of Adjustment Public Works Commission		
Planning Board			
Conservation Commission	Recreation Commission		
Stratham Fair Committee	Energy Commission		
Exeter Squamscott River Advisory Committee	Rockingham Planning Commission		
Pedestrian & Cyclist Advocacy Committee	Other		
Applicant Name (print)	Phone #		
Address	Email		
Registered Voter of Stratham?YESNO	Number of Years as a Resident		
I would like to be considered by the Select Board for apcommittee indicated above because:	opointment to a town/board/commission/		
I feel the following experience and background qualifie	es me for this position:		
John C.			
Signature of Applicant	Date		